
STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 5:30 p.m., on Monday April 24, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Mayor Bill Pruitt.
The pledge to the American Flag was led by Councilman Jason Mitcham.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance. 

Councilman Alverson reviewed the bills on file and everything was in order.
City Manager Muenger presented three requisitions on file over the amount of $5,000.00.

· Morrow Water Technologies: $45,643.77-Replacement of the Screw Pump Gear Box at the WWTP
· Brenntag Mid-South, Inc.: $6,600.00 – ALUM for WWTP

· GT Distributors of Georgia, Inc.: $14,962.50 – Police Department Body Armor

There were no comment on the minutes of the special called council meeting held on March 20, 2017.

There were no comments on the minutes of the special called council meeting held on March 31, 2017.

There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on April 10, 2017.
There were no comments on the minutes of the special called council meeting held on April 12, 2017.

Caleb Leach with Krebs Engineering addressed council with updates on the 19th Street Sidewalk Project.  Mr. Leach stated they had received verbal approval to proceed with the project.  Krebs was to get the coversheet signed by Alabama Department of Transportation on the drawings.   Prior to ALDOT signing the sheet, it was discovered the supplemental agreement had to be redone for a locally let project.  ALDOT stated the City had to adhere to their LPA (Local Participating Authority) manual.  There was a sixty-item check list in that manual, which was adopted by Alabama Department of Transportation in 2011, and the City grant dates back to 2007.  City Manager Muenger and Mr. Leach met with the Alabama Department of Transportation on two different occasions to go through the check list in detail, due to the City and Krebs not being able to retroactively go back due to already being under contract with the original design.  ALDOT went through the contract line by line and informed Krebs and the City of what was required to continue.  The two major hurdles were environment clearance and the utility certification.  The environmental clearance is something Krebs has already obtained from the Historical Commission, Core of Engineers and Fish and Wildlife.  ALDOT required City Manager Muenger write a new utility certification letter which was approved.  As of Friday, April 21, 2017 Krebs received an email stating the PCE had been approved by Alabama Department of Transportation.  Mr. Leach is waiting on approval to begin the plans and specifications to bid the job, which have been approved by Mr. Muenger.

Nicole Anderson Walters addressed council regarding the placement of a “Blessing Box” in front of H & H Glass on Cogswell Avenue.  Ms. Walters addressed concerns of the location of the box being placed on the sidewalk and being a hazard.

Human Resource Director Dawn Childre addressed council to discuss the Drug Free Workplace Policy.  Ms. Childre stated there have been some modifications to the policy to better describe the term “Stand-By Employee”.

Discussion of the Paving List and Funding was addressed by City Manager Muenger.  Prior to council City Manager Muenger and Mr. Gossett went to inspect some of the roads that are in need of paving.  City Manager Muenger stated that moving forward with the project is decided upon the funding of the project.  In the 2013 report, the majority of the City’s roads are in good shape, but the issue at hand is not having the funding for the repair of the roads that need to be resurfaced.  Mr. Muenger and Ms. St. James have put a preliminary budget together from the Capital Trust fund, the City’s Fuel Tax, and the Tobacco Tax money.  Mr. Muenger recommended the council members go with Mr. Gossett to view the condition of the roads and also to ride on the roads that needs the repairs.  Mr. Gossett addressed council to discuss the roads that do not need to be repaved and the roads that are in an urgent condition to be repaved.  City Manager Muenger stated the City can look to allocate somewhere the $1.5M for the repaving of the roads in need.  The repaving of the roads has been brought up in some of the Comprehensive Planning meetings.

Fire Chief Mike Burdette addressed council pertaining to the urgency of making a decision of purchasing a new fire truck through the Houston-Galveston Area Council (H-GAC) program, and requested approval to generate a purchase order to get the order process started, and to allow city council to decide on the financing process.   Chief Burdette stated he feels very comfortable purchasing the fire truck through H-GAC after talking with Fire Chiefs from other states and cities.   Some of the councilmen had questions pertaining to the add-ons to the fire truck, and Chief Burdette explained the need for each additional piece of equipment being added to the truck.  There were no additional questions.
A revision to the “Back to School Sales Tax Holiday” ordinance was discussed.  State Legislature changed the dates to the third weekend in July.  (July 21 – 23, 2017)

City Manager Muenger discussed the transfer of the glider and helicopter to different agencies, one going back to the Federal Government and one went to the St. Clair County Sheriff’s Office.  There was a memo sent out a couple years back seeking funding from different entities in the county to sustain the helicopter program.  The Sheriff’s Department, who now has ownership of the helicopter, contributed $15,000 to the program.  There is a little over $10,000.00 remaining in the fund.  Mr. Muenger asked if there would be consideration from the council to make a contribution of a portion of those funds to the Sheriff’s Office for the maintenance and operation of the helicopter.

City Manager Muenger discussed an extension of the residential and commercial garbage contracts with Advanced Disposal. It has become a very frequent question from residents pertaining to getting recycling carts.  Advanced Disposal has extended the offer to the City to provide sixty-five gallon wheeled recycling containers to all the residents that would like to use them at no additional cost to the City.  Mr. Muenger asked City Council to consider renewing the City’s contract with Advanced Disposal which will lock in the current rates and the recycling carts.

At 6:46 p.m., Councilman Jenkins made a motion to enter into Executive Session for approximately 15 minutes.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by the council.  City Attorney John Rea certified that the purpose for the Executive Session was to discuss a potential economic development project.  The nature of the project was such that it needed to be discussed in Executive Session.  Councilman Henderson made a motion to end the Executive Session and enter into regular session at 7:04 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Mitcham and unanimously approved by the council.  No action was taken.

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a regular council meeting at the City Hall at 7:04 p.m. on Monday, April 24, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Those present constituting the entirety of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the requisitions over $5,000.00 on file.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the special called council meeting held on March 20, 2017.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Jenkins, the council unanimously approved minutes of the special called council meeting held on March 31, 2017.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on April 10, 2017.
On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the special called council meeting held on April 12, 2017.
On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved to table the consideration of the revised Drug Free Workplace Policy.  The minor changes will be posted giving employees time to review and comment.  The revised policy will be considered at the next council meeting.
On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the purchase of a new fire truck through the H-GAC Program and authorizing the down payment of $107,154.33.  

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4760

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF A SUTPHEN SHIELD PUMPER FIRE TRUCK THROUGH THE HOUSTON-GALVESTON AREA COUNCIL

WHEREAS, the Houston-Galveston Area Council (“H-GAC”) establishes and provides competitively solicited purchasing contracts pursuant to a bidding process which has been reviewed and approved by the State of Alabama Department of Examiners of Public Accounts; and


WHEREAS, in Resolution No. 2014-4377, the City Council of the City of Pell City previously authorized the Mayor and City Manager to make purchases through H-GAC and to execute any contracts and documents necessary to make such purchases so long as each one is otherwise in compliance with the Alabama Competitive Bid Law and in compliance with all other City policies and regulations; and,


WHEREAS, the City Manager and the Fire Chief have recommended that the City purchase a Sutphen Shield Pumper Fire Truck through H-GAC with the specifications as set forth in Exhibit A attached hereto and expressly incorporated herein by reference; and,


WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests and welfare of the citizens of the City of Pell City to authorize the purchase of said Fire Truck through H-GAC as recommended by the City Manager and Fire Chief.


NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

1. That the City Manager and Mayor be, and they hereby are, authorized and directed to purchase a Sutphen Shield Pumper Fire Truck through H-GAC for an amount not to exceed $428,617.33 with the specifications as set forth in Exhibit A attached hereto and expressly incorporated herein by reference.
2. That the City Manager and Mayor be, and they hereby are, authorized and directed to execute any contracts and documents necessary to consummate said purchase following review and approval of the City Attorney.  
The council approved to go with Option #1 which breaks down as follows:

Price of Truck:


$428,617.33

Down Payment:


$107,154.33

Discount for Down Payment:

$    1,964.50

Total Selling Price:


$426,652.83

Council President McGowan introduced the following ordinance:

ORDINANCE NO. 2017 – 4761

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, TO EXEMPT CERTAIN “COVERED ITEMS” FROM THE MUNICIPAL SALES AND USE TAX DURING THE THIRD FULL WEEKEND OF JULY, AS AUTHORIZED BY SECTIONS 40-23-210 THROUGH 40-23-213 AND AS AMENDED BY ACT 2017–120 GENERALLY REFERRED TO AS THE BACK-TO-SCHOOL SALES TAX HOLIDAY.

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, AS FOLLOWS:

Section 1.  In conformity with the provisions of Sections 40-23-210 through 40-23-213, Code of Alabama 1975, as amended by Alabama Act #2017-120, providing for a State Sales Tax Holiday, the City of Pell City, Alabama, exempts “covered items” from municipal sales and use tax during the same period, beginning at 12:01 a.m. on the third Friday in July (July 21, 2017) and ending at twelve midnight the following Sunday (July 23, 2017), and each year thereafter until and unless annual participation is rescinded by further action of the Council.

Section 2.  This ordinance shall be subject to all terms, conditions, definitions, time periods, and rules as provided by 40-23-210 through 40-23-213, Code of Alabama 1975, as amended by Alabama Act #2017-120.

Section 3.  The City Clerk is hereby authorized and directed to certify a copy of this ordinance under the seal of the City of Pell City, Alabama, and to forward said certified copy to the Alabama Department of Revenue to be recorded and posted on the Department website.

Section 4.  All Ordinances or parts of Ordinances insofar as the same conflict with the provisions of this Ordinance are hereby repealed, including specifically Ordinance No. 2015 – 4434. 

Section 5.  This ordinance shall take effect immediately upon its passage and publication, as provided by law.

Councilman Jenkins moved that all rules and regulations, which unless suspended would prevent the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance, be suspended and that unanimous consent to the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance be given.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Mitcham.  On roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Jenkins, Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.

Councilman Jenkins then moved that said ordinance be now placed upon its final passage and adopted.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Henderson.  The question being put as to the adoption of said motion and the passage of said ordinance, on roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Jenkins, Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved and the ordinance adopted.
On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved to transfer $10,000.00 to the St. Clair County Sheriff’s Office for the operation and maintenance of the helicopter that was previously operated and maintained by the City. 
City Manager Comments:  Mr. Muenger stated that in the City’s business license ordinance, there is a requirement that at least ten (10) days’ notice be given to a business setting a Public Hearing to discuss a business license revocation or suspension.  He asked the council to set a Public Hearing of that nature at 5:00 p.m. before the regular council meeting on the 8th of May if that suits everyone’s schedule.  City Attorney John Rea advised the council to amend the agenda in order to add that item for consideration.
Councilman Henderson made a motion to Suspend the Rules in order to amend the agenda.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Mitcham and unanimously approved by the council.  On roll call, those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilman Jenkins, Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved to add the following item to the agenda:

· Consider setting a Public Hearing to discuss a non-renewal or revocation of a business license.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved to set a Public Hearing for May 8, 2017 at 5:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers at City Hall to discuss the non-renewal or revocation of a business license.
City Manager Muenger stated that to clarify the discussion at the work session, if the council thought well of it, they could have the revised garbage contracts on the next council agenda.  They are ready for consideration.  Mr. Muenger stated that he did get confirmation from Advanced Disposal on the changes today.  Resolutions are also prepared for consideration.
On motion of Councilman Alverson seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan - Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell - City Clerk
City of Pell City
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